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NIAAA Head Resigns 
Dr. Morris E. Chafetz, the first di

rector of the National Institute on Al
cohol Abuse and Alcoholism (NIAAA) 
will leave the post as of September 1. 
Chafetz left Harvard Medical School 
in 1970 to head the Federal Govern
ment's alcohol abuse and alcoholism 
program. He became director when 
NIAAA was formed in 1971. 
Children's Behavior 
Problems Often Alcohol Related 

A three-State network of counsel
ing, therapy and volunteer services 
for youths aged 5 through 16 has 
found that many of the behavioral and 
delinquency problems they encounter 
are associated with alcohol abuse. Ap
proximately 15 percent of all youths 
seen in the 11 Social Advocates for 
Youth (SAY) programs in Colorado, 
California, and Texas either have 
drinking problems themselves or have 
alcoholic family members, according 
to Carolina McGilvray, development 
coordinator in SA Y's San Francisco 
headquarters. 
Conferences 
Human Services Development 
Conference 

The National Liberal Arts Institute 
will present the Human Services De
velopment Conference October 8, 9, 
10, 1975 at the Vieux Carre Lodge 
in New Orleans, Louisiana. The Em
phasis of the conference will be on 
mental health, drug abuse, alcoholism 
and social service agencies. Programs 
will conclude at 4:30 each day with 
private consultation sessions to be 
scheduled for the evenings. The 
registration fee for this three day 
seminar is $175. If participants wish 
to stay at the Vieux Carre, they may 
call 1-504-524-0461. Single rate is 
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south carolina and the . nation 
a roundup of alcohol and 
drug abuse news 

$21.00. Contact the National Liberal 
Arts Institute, Education Division, 
215 Pine Ridge Drive, Panama City, 
Florida 32401 or call 904-769-3702. 
Course on Developing Proposal 
Writing Skills 

Program development and proposal 
writing skills are increasingly impor
tant for health personnel to acquire. 
A workshop designed primarily for the 
novice proposal writer will be con
ducted in New York October 14-17, 
1975. The Course will include prin
ciples of project development, basic 
proposal writing skills, task groups to 
develop a written proposal and simu
lated review and comment. The work
shop will be held at Minden House, 
Bridgehampton, Long Island, New 
York. Tuition $135. Registration fee 
$10. Room and Board $46. Contact Co
lumbia University School of Public 
Health, Program of Continuing Edu
cation, 21 Audobon Avenue, Room 
305, New York, New York 10032. 
National Drug Abuse Conference 

The third National Drug Abuse Con
ference will be held March 25-29, 
1976, at the Americana Hotel in New 
York. The Conference will focus at
tention on all forms of substance 
abuse. Topic areas will include ser
vice delivery, clinical and basic re
search, primary prevention and inter
vention, evaluation, criminal justice 
and its impact on drug abuse, legisla
tion, and alternatives to drug abuse. 
The registration fee will be $60 prior 
to February 1, 1976, and $85 after 
February 1, 1976. Registration forms 
may be obtained from Joyce H. Lowin
son, M.D., Chairperson, National Drug 
Abuse Conference 1976, 1500 Waters 
Place, Bronx, New York 19461. 

(Continued on page 2) 
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Drugs, Alcohol and Women 
A national seminar on Drugs, Al

cohol and Women has been scheduled 
in Wichita, Kansas, October 26-29, 
1975. Co-hosts are the National In
stitute on Drug Abuse and the Kansas 
Drug Abuse Commission. 

Purposes of the forum are: (1) to 
review current scientific, clinical and 
programmatic research, work in 
progress, treatment strategies, needs 
and concerns in this area; (2) to pro
vide a forum for discussion and de
velopment of programmatic needs to 
include recommendations, program 
elements and management strategies; 
(3) to provide a training vehicle for 
similar forums and workshops at 
regional, state and local levels. 

Margaret Long, ADPA Board mem
ber, and Ruth Brock, Assistant Direc
tor, are representing ADPA on the 
planning committee for the seminar, 
which also includes representatives 
from the National Institute on Alcohol 
Abuse and Alcoholism, National 
Council on Alcoholism and the Na
tional Association of State Drug 
Abuse Program Coordinators. 

Professional Training Program 
The National Alcoholism Training 

Program for Professionals, Washing
ton University, St. Louis, Missouri, 
will hold eight seminars from Sep
tember 1975 to May 1976. Each 
seminar consists of five days of train
ing, using such methods as field trips, 
lectures, panel discussions and in
formational kits. Advanced seminars 
of three days training in October and 
April will focus on coordination and 
delivery of community services. For 
information, contact: Dr. David J. 
Pittman, or Laura E. Root, Social Sci
ence Institute, Box 1202, Washington 
University, St. Louis, Missouri 63130. 

New Books 
Twelve Young Women. 
Norm & Alexandra Southerby 

This is. a compilation of the true 
stories of twelve women who became 
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alcohol and drug 9ependent individ
uals in their teen years. The women 
agreed to tell the stories because they 
have an honest desire to help young 
people, parents and educators under
stand the basic ingredients of the feel
ings and actions which lead to their 
problems. The book is available in 
the SCCADA library. 

National Council on Alcoholism Policy 
Statement on Alcohol Education 

In recognition of the growing na
tional concern for early education and 
primary prevention in the alcoholism 
field, and to provide a framework 
for its own efforts in this area, NCA 
has developed an official statement of 
policy regarding alcohol and alco
holism education. The statement reads, 
in part: "The primary mission of al
cohol education is to teach children 
and young people essential knowledge 
about alcohol and alcoholism as an 
important component of their educa
tion." One goal of alcohol education 
should be "to integrate education on 
alcohol and alcoholism throughout the 
school curriculum from nursery 
school through college." For a copy 
of the complete statement, contact: 
Patricia O'Gorman, Director, Depart
ment of Prevention and Education, 
National Council on Alcoholism, 2 
Park Avenue, New York, New York 
10016. (Friday Letter, Vol 5, No. 3.) 

Polydrug Use, Special Bibliographies 
No. 3, National Clearinghouse for 
Drug Abuse Information, June, 1975. 

Although most discussions of mood
altering drugs and patterns of use 
typically focus on a single drug or 
particular drug class, it is a widely 
acknowledged fact that the majority 
of drug users, from the junior high 
school experimenter to the hard-core 
narcotic addict, employ more than one 
legal or illegal substance to alter their 
subjective states. Multiple drug use 

(Continued on page 8) 
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£ THE "BROAD- BRUSH" APPROACH ~ 
£ ~ 
£ ~ 
£ SOMETIMES CALLED ~ 

£ ~ 
£ "THE TROUBLED EMPLOYEE PROGRAM'' ~ 
£ ~ 
£ ~ 
£ OR ~ 
£ ~ I AS IN SOUTH CAROLIN A I 
£ ~ 
£ " C. A . R, E. " ~ 
£ ~ I "COU NSELI NG AND REFERRAL ELECTIVE" I 
£ ~ 
£ by ~ 
£ ~ 
£ ~ 
£ Arthur R. Datnoff ~ 

£ ~ 
£ ~ 
£ ~ 
£ ~ 
~ ~ 

The "Broad-Brush" technique for 
dealing with troubled employees in 
the work world has proven highly 
successful in South Carolina and 
throughout the nation. 

The troubled employee approach 
of Broad-Brush programs is par
ticularly compatible with the 
philosophy and capabilities of this 
Commission in meeting its re
sponsibilities in addressing drug 
and alcohol abuse problems in 
South Carolina. 

William J . McCord 
Director, SCCADA 

SEPTEMBER-0cTOBER, 1975 

Arthur Datnoff spent 31 years in 
the Military, retiring as Colonel, 
U. S. Army. He was employed by 
the South Carolina Commission on 
Alcohol and Drug Abuse on June 
1, 1972, and has remained in the 
Occupational Alcoholism Program 
since that date. He is presently 
Director of the Office of Occupa
tional Programs and certified Oc
cupational Program Consultant by 
the National Occupational Alco
holism Institute. 
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R ESEARCHERS tell us that of all 
the troubled employees in to

day's work world about 60% are ex
periencing a serious alcohol problem, 
approximately 13% have problems 
with "other drugs" and the remaining 
27% have some other health problem, 
a family or marital difficulty, a fi
nancial, legal, or psychological prob
lem which interferes with the em
ployee's work performance on the 
job. Significantly, three out of every 
four troubled employees are the vic
tims of substance abuse. 

Aside from the human suffering 
and misery associated with all these 
problems, some 6½ million alcohol
troubled employees and up to one-half 
million heroin addicts are costing our 
economy nearly 11.5 billion dollars in 
lost production each year, as well as a 
substantial share of an additional 23.5 
billion dollars yearly for health and 
medical care, highway accidents, prop
erty loss,. substance abuse programs 
and research, and demands on the 
criminal justice and the social welfare 
systems. 

This 35 billion dollar "hangover" is 
for substance abusing employees only. 
The _costs to the economy of other 
troubles brought to the work place 
each day are not available, but has 
to be substantial. On the average, the 
troubled employee is costing his em
ployer 25% of his annual salary 
through absenteeism, wasted ma
terials, mistakes in judgement, exces
sive use of insurance benefits, turn
over and demands on management 
time to deal with him. 

The number of alcoholic employees 
in most companies is grossly under
estimated principally because to many 
managers the word "alcoholism" still 
suggests the sodden stereotype of 
late-stage, uncontrolled drinking 
rather than a condition which has 
numerous stages. Actually, about 5% 
of the nation's overall work force are 
alcoholics, and the rate may run as 
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high as 10% among executives. 
Ninety-five percent of them are 
presently successfully concealing, 
camouflaging or denying their illness, 
but uninterrupted and untreated,- they 
will deteriorate to the status of the 
"visible" alcoholics who constitute 
only 5% of our alcoholrc population. 
En route, they will lose their friends, 
families, faith, savings, possessions, 
jobs, health and lives. Unfortunately 
each of them will also adversely affect 
the lives of from 4 to 17 other people. 
Generally, the attitude toward the 
abusers of other drugs, the threat to 
their well-being and their impact on 
their employers, families and com
munities parallels that of the alcoholic. 

Historically the common procedure 
in dealing with such employees in· 
American business amounted to "kill
ing them with kindness." Cover-ups, 
temporizing, and vacillation between 
threats and pep talks permitted such 
an employee to avoid facing his illness 
until he did something that caused 
him to be fired. 

In the early 1940's forward-looking 
industries,- in their own interests, be

. gan to develop company rehabilitation 
programs as an alternative to sum
marily firing suspected alcoholic em
ployees. They created, through "tough
love" and a "hard-nosed" approach, 
an "artificial crisis" mechanism re
quiring the employee to accept help 
for a problem or face the adverse con
sequences, including job loss, for con
tinued substandard performance. They 
quickly discovered that the employer's 
power to discharge an employee for 
poor job performance provided one of 
the strongest levers available to make 
a person face up to his problem and 
seek help. By 1971 the handful of 
companies having stated policies and 
procedures designed to assist alcohol
troubled employees had grown to ap
proximately 300. Beginning in 1972 
Occupational Program Consultants 
were selected, trained and employed 
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in each of the 50 states to establish 
more and better programs in the work 
world. By 1975 there were more than 
1,000 such programs. 

Because these programs motivated 
treatment at an earlier stage of the 
disease than for unemployed persons, 
the chances for successful recovery 
were enhanced: physical health had 
deteriorated less, financial resources 
had not been completely depleted, 
deep emotional supports existed in the 
family and community, and strong 
motivation for recovery was provided 
by the threat of job loss. All of these 
factors contributed to the average 60 
percent recovery rate reported for 
successful industrial programs. The 
prestigious journal Science in its Jan
uary 26, 1973 issue said "The develop
ment . . . of alcoholism programs for 
employees in both government and in
dustry could tum out to be a giant 
stride in the history of preventive 
medicine." 

Still the number of truly effective 
programs remained relatively low due 
primarily to the continuing stigma 
that surrounds the alcoholic person 
and the reluctance on the part of 
many managements to acknowledge 
the presence of alcoholics in their 
work force. 

This led to the "Broad-Brush Pro
gram," sometimes called the "Em
ployee Assistance Program'' or 
"Troubled Employee Program." It 
didn't just "happen." It evolved over 
a period of nearly 30 years of trial 
and error in Industrial Alcoholism 
Programs, and now embraces, in a 
single program, drug and alcohol 
abuse, family, marital, legal, financial 
and other personal problems. 

Originally, most occupational pro
grams called on supervisors to look 
for obvious signs of alcoholism in 
employees and even to confront a 
suspected alcoholic person with an 
accusation of excessive drinking. Tak
ing a different tack, the "troubled 
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employee'' or "broad-brush" approach 
asks the supervisor only to observe 
and report on-the-job performance of 
an employee. When the supervisor is 
satisfied that deteriorated work per
form!1nce is not \transitory, he refers 
the employee to a counseling service, 
probably in the medical or personnel 
department. Here, with the employee's 
confidentiality protected, an attempt 
is made to ascertain what is troubling 
him and to head him toward action 
designed to deal with his problem or 
problems. Whether or not the em
ployee makes use of the counseling 
services, his future standing depends 
on improvement in his job per
formance. 

Today, "Broad-Brush" is restoring 
from 60% to 80% of identified 
troubled employees to responsible job 
performance and acceptable levels of 
productivity. But the greatest contri
bution of "Broad-Brush" is to preven
tion through early identification. The 
performance and life style of a 
troubled employee will signal the 
presence of a problem many months 
and sometimes years before he sur" 
faces as an alcoholic or drug addict. 

The secret of broad-brush success 
lies in its focus on job performance, a 
legitimate concern of the employer 
and a normal responsibility of super
visors. When there is evidence of re
occurring instances of absenteeism, 
tardiness, accidents, reduced ef
ficiency, poor quality and quantity of 
work, bad decisions, waste of ma
terials, deteriorating interpersonal re
lations, etc., the "program" intervenes. 

"Broad-Brush'' emphasizes its con
cern over the wide range of behavioral 
problems and employee troubles, not 
just alcohol or drug abuse. With the 
focus on impaired and deteriorating 
job performance as the principal 
symptoms of a personal problem, 
supervisors, who have the key role in 
the program, can comfortably con
front a subordinate without diag-
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nosing or labeling him, and the sub
ordinate can enter a treatment pro
gram free of any stigma or moral 
guilt. 

The immediate supervisor who 
documents the employee's perform
ance confronts him with objective 
records of his job deficiencies and 
recommends entering into the pro
gram. The employee has the option 
to refuse the program, but is cau
tioned that work performance must 
nevertheless be improved and main
tained at acceptable levels, or he faces 
the alternative of job discipline and 
perhaps even loss of his job. Most em
ployees will accept the program. Most 
will, with help, solve their job de
ficiencies. 

The troubled employee is referred 
to a counseling service, either in-plant 
or in the Community, as a case of un
satisfactory job performance. The 
counselor reviews the documented 
facts with the employee. He explains 
that corrective action must be taken 
or disciplinary procedures for poor 
job performance will be imposed. If 
disciplinary action is indeed neces
sary, it is initiated by the supervisor 
and never by the counselor. 

Usually the employee will identify 
his problem to the counselor. When 
it is, referral is made to an appropriate 
agency in the Community. This could 
be a marriage counselor, the company 
credit union, a psychiatrist or physi
cian, Alcoholics Anonymous, family 
services, the local Commission on Al
cohol and Drug Abuse, etc. The super
visor does not have to know the 
nature of the problem or the treatment 
provided. His main concern is job 
performance. If that improves, he 
need not know what caused the im
provement. 

Programs which have attained the 
greatest success have the following 
common characteristics: 
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* Top management is enthusiastic 
about the program, and this is 

well known throughout the 
Company. 

* The firm's policy on substance 
abuse and behavioral problems 
is well publicized among all em
ployees, and it is clear that an 
employee's private life, includ
ing his drinking habits, is of 
no concern to the employer un
less · unsatisfactory work per
formance results. 

* Every employee is free to re
ject the offer of help. 

* Confidentiality is assured if he 
accepts the program. 

* Supervisors are motivated to 
support the program and are 
trained in the Company policy 
and implementing procedures. 

* Where labor unions represent 
employees, they are involved in 
the program from the start. 

Broad-Brush Occupational Programs 
work to the benefit of the individual, 
the company, the community and the 
economy. 

Most importantly, intervention and 
confrontation on a performance basis 
means referral to treatment before 
the employee is identifiable as a 
"visible alcoholic," a "visible drug 
addict" or "visible (anything bad)." 
The earlier the intervention and treat
ment the quicker the recovery, the 
higher the rate of recoveries, the 
simpler the treatment techniques and 
facilities required, and the more 
surely will the employee recover his 
skills, dependability, productivity, and 
status as a responsible member in our 
society. 

As of July l, 1975, South Caro
lina had 68 programs: 29 - private 
industry, 29 - State Government 
Departments/ Agencies, 1 County 
Commission, Alcohol/Drug Abuse, 
1 County Government, 1 Federal 
Agency, 7 Military Installations. 

SEPTEMBER-OCTOBER, 1975 
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Until recently, I have always looked 
forward to receiving Lifelines. How
ever, the July-August issue has 
changed my mind. This letter is for 
two purposes; to request that my 
name be removed from the mailing 
list and to register protest of the 
format of the July-August cover. 

The content of the idea of the cover 
is totally incompatible with the 
serious idea of caring about persons 
who might have potential problems 
with alcohol abuse. The r ight kind of 
host will not serve alcoholic beverages 
in the first place. More incompatible 
is the fact that the staff member who 
designed the cover was commended 
for a job well-done. Please try to see 
that talent is put to better and more 
constructive use. 

Whether or not I am thought to be 
a prude is entirely beside the point. I 
work with hundreds of teenagers in 
school each year, and in good faith, I 
cannot feel led to ever suggest to any 
of them that there is any "middle 
road" in this matter of alcohol-drug 
abuse. 

Many of the magazine's articles are 
helpful and informational, but my 
serious suggestion is that we not let 
the lines of intellectual distinction be
come gray and fuzzy. 

Mrs. Lucy T. Davis 
Principal, West Florence High 

Editor's reply: 
Ours is a free and pluralistic society 

based upon the acceptance of diver
gent cultural groups. While we respect 
and honor those members of our 
society who are willing and able to 
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accept an abstinent way of life, we 
would not be living up to our re
sponsibility to the entire state popula
tion if we did not offer guidelines for 
the responsible use of alcohol to those 
members of our society who choose 
to drink. 

While we can and must speak out 
on the advisability of various types of 
drinking and their possible effects on 
the consumer, were we to take a 
stand on the morality of drinking, per 
se, we would be in violation of the 
United States Constitution which 
guarantees the separation of church 
and state. Therefore, we cannot agree 
with Mrs. Davis' statement that the 
"right kind of host will not serve 
alcoholic beverages in the first place." 

I want to express my appreciation 
to you for the fine coverage which 
you rendered on behalf of the Drug 
Response Operation in the current 
issue of Lifelines. Moreover, let me 
compliment you and your staff for 
the general excellence of this par
ticular issue. 

I have had an opportunity to browse 
through this issue and I believe that 
it contains the most sophisticated and 
helpful material yet published in the 
Lifelines. You are to be congratulated 
for your efforts and achievements. 
Thank you again for the very fine 
article. 

S. Sterling Laney 
Executive Director 
Drug Response Operation 
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For several years I have received 
Lifelines and have enjoyed every is
sue. I feel that it is filled with ex
tremely valuable information. How
ever, I do believe that the March
April 1975 issue is probably the finest 
one ever published. 

I am most grateful to be on your 
mailing list and hope you will con
tinue to send the magazine to me. 

Eugene K. Mangum, Judge 
City of Phoenix 
City Courts Department 

Wanted to tell you how much we 
enjoyed the latest edition of Lifelines. 
Have been an ardent reader of the 
publication for years, and you cer
tainly have maintained the fine 
traditions begun by previous editors. 
Congratulations on an excellent con
tent and format. 

Ashton Brisolara 
Executive Director 
Committee on Alcoholism and 

Drug Abuse for Greater New 
Orleans 

(Continued from page 2) 

has been documented by epidemio
logical · investigations among several 
major population groups including: 
atudents, housewives, military per-
90nnel, doctors, alcoholics, and nar
cotic addicts. 

Polydrug Use is an annotated bibli
ography covering general articles, 
epidemiological information, manage
ment considerations, and typical com
binations of drugs. The coverage in 
the bibliography is by no means totally 
comprehensive; but an attempt was 
made to include as much of the recent 
literature as possible. The bibliography 
is now available in the SCCADA 
library. 

(Continued on page 20) 

(Continued from page 16) 

vision of Jellinek's "loss of control" 
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mechanism. In 1967, M. M. Glatt pro
posed that this physiological mech
anism might not be triggered by the 
ingestion of simply one or two drinks 
by an alcoholic, but rather as a func
tion of a critical blood alcohol con
centration threshold which would vary 
somewhat among alcoholics. A given 
person's "loss of control" mechanism 
would be activated only if his/her 
specific blood alcohol threshold was 
surpassed. 

While many studies offer evidence 
against this revision, perhaps the 
clearest refutation is found in a recent 
study reported by Alfonso Paredes, 
et al. In their study, a number of 
gamma alcoholics who had been 
abstinent for at least two weeks, par
ticipated in an experiment which in
cluded drinking on two consecutive 
days to a maintained blood alcohol 
concentration of 0.14 percent ( above 
the level of legally defined drunken
ness). Subjects did not experience 
"loss of control," and no evidence of 
physical dependence was reported. 
Certainly, with continued drinking the 
process of physical dependence does 
become a reality, as does the ensuing 
alcohol withdrawal syndrome. 

The important lesson demonstrated 
by these studies, however, is that the 
physiological dependence process does 
not occur as a result of drinking a 
small amount of alcohol, or even as a 
result of initially becoming drunk. 
Thus, "loss of control," as Jellinek de
fined the term, does not occur until 
even the gamma alcoholic is well into 
a drinking bout ( at least well past 
the point of initial drunkenness). 

In our own work, we have ob
served many gamma alcoholics be
come quite inebriated in experimental 
studies, even including passing out 
from drinking, without developing 
physical dependence. 
To Be Continued . . • 
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number of techniques applied in A alcoholism therapy stress tension 
release, insight into one's own be
havior, and elevation of one's self 
esteem. Group therapy, Alcoholics 
Anonymous, sensitivity training, and 
hypnosis are commonly employed 
treatment modalities used to achieve 
these ends. Another is psychodrama. 

Psychodrama has been described by 
Sheila B. Blume, M.D., as a "variety 
of group psychotherapy that depends 
on spontaneous and immediate action, 
and a useful therapeutic adjunct in 
the rehabilitation of men and women 
suffering from alcoholism" (1973). Dr. 
Blume is unit chief for alcoholism 
at the Central Islip (N. Y.) Psychiatric 
Center, where she was responsible 
for introducing psychodrama into the 
hospital's therapeutic curriculum in 
1965. , 

Dr. Blume says she values psycho
drama as "an adjunctive therapy that 
is helpful in breaking barriers." Con
flicts revealed in a one-to-one or 
small group counseling situation are 
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often worked through on the psycho
drama stage, she said. Conversely, 
meaningful episodes that erupt on the 
psychodrama stage may be explored 
in depth by a counselor and an in
dividual client. 

Another recognized psychodramatist 
active in alcoholism therapy is Hannah 
B. Weiner of the Center for Ex
periential Learning in New York City. 
She defines psychodrama as "a 
method of learning through the 
spontaneous enacting of situations. 
One or more individuals take the role 
of . themselves in the present, them
selves at another time, another per
son, or an inanimate object. They ex
plore ideas and situations - verbally 
and non-verbally - while the rest of 
the group observes what is happening. 
The enactment may involve situations 

Reprinted from the Summer, 
1975, issue of Alcohol Health and 
Research World. References will be 
supplied upon request. 

9 



either hypothetical or real. The roles 
may be chosen or assigned" (Weiner 
and Sacks 1969). 

Both Dr .. Blume and Ms. Weiner 
studied under the late J . L. Moreno, 
M.D., who is credited with originating 
psychodrama in 1923. A resident of 
Vienna in his early years, Dr. Moreno 
emigrated to the United States in 1925 
and gradually won recognition as an 
important theorist in psychology and 
human behavior. 

To validate his ideas, he established 
the Moreno Institute (originally called 
the Psychodrama Institute) in Beacon, 
N. Y., 60 miles north of New York 
City, in 1939, and a New York City 
branch in 1942. Today the school, 
directed by Dr. Moreno's widow 
Zerka, is an established center for 
experiential learning and a training 
institute for behavior change therapies 
such as psychodrama. It is the only 
center that fully accredits psycho
dramatists. 

Dr. Moreno founded the first pro
fessional society in the field of psy
chodrama in 1941. Since then, the 
membership of the American Society 
of Group Psychotherapy and Psycho
drama has increased steadily. Mem
bers are drawn largely from the 
"helping" disciplines, including med
icine, psychology, the clergy, and the 
social sciences. 
Alcoholism Treatment 

Although "the use of psychodrama 
in the treatment and management of 
alcoholism had its most fruitful period 
in the forties," according to Ms. 
Weiner (1965), she believes a renewed 
interest in psychodrama as an ad
junctive therapy in alcoholism treat
ment is evident today. 

She cited the increased use of psy
chodrama in hospitals as one indica
tor of its renewed popularity. In the 
hospital setting, this technique is 
most frequently used with a group of 
patients having a variety of psy
chiatric diagnoses, including alco
holism. St. Elizabeth's Hospital, a 

Federal facility for treating mental 
illness in Washington, D. C., uses 
psychodrama in this way according to 
the hospital's chief of psychodrama 
programs, James M . Enneis, M.S. 

However, Ms. Weiner pointed out 
that psychodrama also has met with 
success when used among groups 
comprising solely alcoholic persons, 
as at Central Islip. 

The adaptability of the technique 
makes psychodrama particularly suit
able to the treatment of alcoholic 
people, Ms. Weiner says. It can be 
used with groups or by individuals, 
in inpatient or outpatient settings, by 
persons of varied levels of intellectual 
and economic sophistication. "The 
flexibility of the method is a match 
for the variety of problems, per
sonalities, and situations of the in
dividual with an alcohol problem," 
she noted (1967). 
Steps in Psychodrama 

Generally, psychodrama e n t a i 1 s 
three stages: warmup, action, and 
post-action discussion. Warmup ex
ercises are conducted by the psycho
drama director. These exercises are 
intended to promote spontaneity, 
acquaint group members with each 
other, establish a rapport between 
the group and the director, and re
lieve tension felt by the group. 
Warmup exercises often feature an 
exchange of biographical information 
among participants or a sharing of re
actions to the group. 

A warmup exercise demonstrated by 
alcoholism therapists Roy Goldstein 
and Adel Sacks at the 1974 Annual 
Meeting and Psychodrama Training 
Institute in New York City employed 
the technique of boasting - requiring 
individuals to recite their personal 
assets while standing on a chair in 
the center of a group. This technique 
has proven especially effective among 
groups of newly detoxified alcoholic 
clients who generally regard them
selves as totally worthless, the 
therapists said. The technique was 
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originally developed by Ms. Weiner 
and Jane Gottleib to teach anxious 
people how to laugh and have fun 
while preparing for the future through 
role playing and future projection. 

Because the confrontations implicit 
in psychodrama therapy can be trau
matic, some institutions using psycho
drama offer it to newly detoxified 
clients with groups of nonalcoholic 
patients first and, only later, move 
these clients into groups composed 
entirely of alcoholic persons. Alco
holic patients benefit more from the 
latter groups because their fellow al
coholics are more facile at detecting 
the deceptions frequently employed by 
other recovering alcoholic people, Ms. 
Sacks noted. 

The warmup process is used not 
only to introduce group members to 
each other, but also to generate a 
topic or conflict for exploration in 
the action phase. For example, a 
client may say he feels uncomfort
able with the group because alco
holism unit counselors are present. 
This comment could serve as a spring
board for discussing the client's per
ceived problems with the counselor 
and with authority figures in general. 
Protagonist 

The person presenting the conflict 
becomes the "protagonist," the central 
figure of the action stage of the 
drama. The protagonist takes a place 
on stage or in the center of the group, 
where he or she acts out feelings, 
thought, fantasies, and reactions to 
the issue in question. 

The psychodrama director en
courages the protagonist to clarify 
his or her thoughts by reconstructing 
the scene in which the conflict arose. 
The scene may have occurred in the 
client's recent history or in the past. 

The protagonist is assisted in his or 
her efforts to elucidate the problem 
by other members of the group, 
identified by Dr. Moreno as "auxiliary 
egos," who go on stage to play char
acter roles as necessary. The roles are 
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usually those of a parent, spouse, 
child, or significant other person re
levant to the problem. Character 
roles may be assigned by protagonist 
or, in a variation of this basic proce
dure, members of the group may vol
unteer to play roles which they can 
relate to. 

Also, one or more persons may come 
on stage to serve as a "double" for 
the protagonist, giving voice to feel
ings which that person may not be 
expressing. 

In this setting the protagonist can 
relive a situation that has given 
rise to feelings of conflict, and he or 
she can re-encounter troublesome re
lationships, past and present. Through
out the psychodrama, and during the 
action phase in particular, it is the 
director's task to organize the environ
ment in such a way that the partici
pants can learn from it. Also, it is the 
director's responsibility to create a 
spontaneous involvement on all pos
sible levels - intellectual, physical, 
emotional, and intuitive (Weiner and 
Sacks 1969). 

In order to keep the emerging 
drama flowing, the director uses a 
variety of techniques. Some of the 
commonly applied ones are games, 
role reversal, the double, roll rotation, 
and the monologue. Simple props are 
often used. Dr. Blume believes a stage 
enhances the psychodrama experience, 
although a large room or auditorium 
is adequate. 

Participants on stage and group 
members witnessing the drama are ex
pected to enter into the scenario 
created by the protagonist, even 
though they may view it as a dis
tortion of reality. "At this point we 
are concerned with the protagonist's 
perception of reality and not with the 
truth of reality," Dr. Blume explained. 
The Protagonist is free to move the 
action of the drama in whatever di
rection he chooses until a catalytic 
moment occurs when recognition of a 
problem or resolution of a conflict is 
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achieved. A catalytic moment may not 
be attained in each psychodrama; 
however, the director strives to rein
force developing themes and lead the 
pr.otagonist to new insights in any 
case. The same protagonist may par
ticipate in a series of psychodramas, 
working out feelings and gaining in
sight, before a cathartic moment 
occurs. 

Post-Action 

Once the action has reached a 
climax, the psychodrama director 
moves the drama into its third stage, 
the post-action discussion. This is 
usually accomplished by dismissing 
auxiliary role players from the stage. 
Group members then share their re
actions to the drama with the 
protagonist and other members. 

This third stage is therapeutic in 
several ways. As in more conventional 
group therapy, a protagonist who 
hears other members of the group 
express experiences or feelings similar 
to his own realizes he is not alone in 
his dilemmas. Also, members of the 
group who did not actively participate 
in the drama are given an opportunity 
to work out some of their own con
flicts that are relevant to the problem 
presented. 

This experience-sharing component 
is important to the group's well
being, and effective use of psycho
drama requires that adequate time be 
allotted to it, Dr. Blume emphasized. 

Because psychodrama involves 
many patients in treatment under the 
direction of a single therapist, Dr. 
Blume advised that a sufficient num
ber of qualified staff be present at 
each session to insure adequate fol
lowup counseling to all group mem
bers. At Central Islip, small group 
counseling sessions are scheduled 
immediately after the weekly psycho
drama to give all participants and ob
servers a chance to explore with a 
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counselor their personal identification 
with and relation to the psychodrama 
action. 

Psychodrama is an active, rather 
than a passive, form of therapy, Ms. 
Weiner pointed out. It "encourages an 
almost immediate emotional involve
ment which has frequently been diffi
cult to obtain in the diagnosed alco
holic, who is often withdrawn, re
ticent, hostile, lonely, angry, and in 
need of social education and psy
chological reassessment," she said 
(1966). 

Because psychodrama removes the 
therapist as an authority figure early 
in the session, clients are compelled 
to act autonomously and to think in
dependently during the psychodrama. 
This experience is often novel for 
long term alcoholic persons who have 
developed patterns of dependency, Mr. 
Blume noted. 

Recurring Themes 
During her years in the field, Dr. 

Blume has identified "some recurring 
themes and psychodrama techniques 
that have been found particularly use
ful and applicable to the treatment of 
alcoholism" (Blume, Robins, and 
Branston 1968). 

Among them are: personifying al
cohol, with a group member playing 
the role of alcohol; making a connec
tion between emotion and drinking; 
clarifying identifications with alcoholic 
parents; preparing the alcoholic for 
job interviews; and preparing patients 
to face social situations involving 
alcohol. 

Dr. Blume has also found psycho
drama an effective tool in hospital 
ward administration, in staff confer
ences, and in teaching interested 
groups about alcoholism. 
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The question of what formulation A RETROSPECTIVE APPRECIATION 
of the illness conception is accepted OF JELLINEK 
by and large by one or the ·other The above quotation was taken from 
section of public opinion cannot be a book which presents one of the most 
determined on the basis of existing objective and thorough considerations 
information. The indications fo r the of alcohol problems ever published. 
great majority are that the accepted Throughout that book, Jellinek pro
version is merely that 'alcoholism is vides repeated cautions against misuse 
a disease.' For the time being this of his concepts, emphasizing that his 
may suffice, but not indefinitely. primary purpose in advocating a 

In the introductory parts of this disease concept of alcoholism was 
study it was said that acceptance of sociopolitical - to stimulate physician 
certain formulations on the nature of involvement so as to provide greater · 
alcoholism does not necessarily equal medical services for alcoholics, and to 
validity. I am repeating these words influence legislation so that treatment 
at this juncture lest there be some and rehabilitation would become ac-
misunderstanding on this score. ceptable alternatives to punitively in-

E. M. Jellinek, carcerating alcoholics for drunken-
The Disease Concept of Alcoholism ness. 
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Jellinek's disease concept was not 
a product of rigorous scientific investi
gation, but was derived from his own 
clinical experience and from the 
retrospective self-reports of recovered 
alcoholics, mostly longtime members 
of Alcoholics Anonymous. Jellinek, a 
scientist of high integrity, identified 
the source of his conceptions and, 
moreover, was concerned that anyone 
using his formulations should regard 
them as "working hypotheses" -
ideas, possibly valid, but which should 
be subjected to experimental test. For 
example, when speculating about the 
possible role of inherited or acquired 
tissue tolerance in alcohol problems, 
he cautioned: "I repeat that I regard 
the above merely as a working 
hypothesis." It is clear from the 
frequent and repeated cautions 
throughout his book that Jellinek 
recognized the danger that his ideas 
might be misused. 

Despite the reasoned care that 
Jellinek took to phrase his ideas, 
others have often extended those con
cepts far beyond the boundaries he 
established. For instance, while he 
did not intend the disease concept to 
apply to all the species of alcoholism, 
but only to those labelled as 
gamma* and delta,* this fact has 
often been overlooked. Furthermore, 
he stated that only when these two 
types of alcoholics had consumed 
enough alcohol to produce: "acquired 
increased tolerance, withdrawal symp
toms, inability to abstain or loss of 
control . . . (could they) ... be 
termed an alcohol addict and . . . 
(their) ... drinking behavior regarded 
as a disease process." He hypothesized 

•Gamma alcoholism identifies a type of alco
holism involving I) acquired tolerance to 
alcohol , 2) metabolic adaptation, 3) with
drawal symptoms, and 4) loss of control. 
Delta alcoholism is similar to gamma alco
holism. The first three symptoms are 
present but instead of inability to maintain 
sobriety, · the delta alcoholic ls unable to 
withdraw from drinking. 
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that in these cases, corttinued drinking 
occurred for the purpose of staving 
off the onset of withdrawal symptoms. 
As a result, these persons were in 
need of medical management. He also 
thought it to be the case that once a 
person had progressed to this late 
stage of alcoholism, the mere in
gestion of any amount of alcohol 
would be sufficient to induce physical 
dependence on alcohol and, thus, an 
active disease process. He identified 
this conception as a "working hy
pothesis" in need of scientific investi
gation and possible disconfirmation. 
This point will be relevant to our later 
discussion. 

Jellinek also recognized that even 
if physical dependence in gamma and 
delta alcoholics could be demonstrated 
to occur following the consumption 
of a very small amount of alcohol, 
this would represent a late stage in 
what he thought to be a progressive 
development of alcoholism ( a 
sequence he postulated to consist of 
a series of increasingly serious symp
tom complexes). In other words, he 
did not choose to extend his disease 
concept to explain the early stages 
of the progression prior to the onset 
of physical dependence. In this re
gard, he concluded that: "There re
mains the fact that a learning theory 
( authors' italics) of drinking in the 
well-defined terms of psychological 
discipline is essential to all species 
of alcoholism, including addiction. The 
learning process . . . is a prerequisite 
to bring about the conditions which 
are necessary for the development of 
addiction in the pharmacological 
sense." Likewise, he recognized that: 
"The learning theory . . . does not 
exclude any other etiological theories; 
it can be complimentary to any of 
them." 

Reprinted with perm1ss1on from 
Addictions, Winter, 1974, the quar
terly publication of the Addiction 
Research Foundation of Ontario. 
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Apparently, Jellinek's sophisticated 
level of reasoning often escapes 
workers in the field of alcoholism, 
many of whom seem to regard the 
etiology of alcohol problems as hav
ing to be either exclusively biological 
or solely learned. In fact, we do not 
now, and may not for many years to 
come, know the true contributing 
causes to the development of alcohol 
problems. Still more disturbing about 
the alcoholism field, however, is the 
intense energy often devoted to 
rigidly defending a single viewpoint 
and insisting that the design of human 
service programs be consistent with 
prevailing belief systems, even if this 
is sometimes done at the expense of 
those in need of services. Our experi
ence has found that the disease con
cept, as currently believed by a 
majority of workers in the field, re
lates only marginally to the ideas that 
Jellinek proposed. Paradoxically, the 
latter are often wrongly cited as 
evidence of scientific proof for pre
vailing beliefs. We submit as an un
testable "working hypothesis" that 
Jellinek, if he were alive today, would 
probably be both offended and ap
palled at the gross misuse of his work. 

Throughout his book, Jellinek 
showed concern that his concepts 
might be reified - that notions which 
he spoke of as hypotheses might be 
mistaken, by some, for proven facts 
rather than ideas in need of scientific 
test. To date, the disease concept in 
its totality has had undeniably bene
ficial results. However, now that a 
great many of the sociopolitical gains 
envisioned by Jeilinek have been 
realized, it is time to evaluate the 
potential benefits and disadvantages 
of continuing the widespread belief in 
a reified disease concept. 

A large body of available scientific 
evidence now appears to contradict 
various components of the disease 
concept, indicating that a new formu
lation of the nature of alcohol prob
lems is necessary. If we revise our 
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former notions about alcohol problems 
to be consistent with recent findings, 
does that mean we should d,eny af
flicted individuals medical services or 
return to a punitive approach? Cer
tainly not! Ample justifications exist 
for maintaining each of these efforts. 
Why then, should we consider chang
ing the prevailing ideas? Simply be
cause these ideas have a variety of 
implications about strategies for deal
ing with alcohol problems, and more
over, for determining which kinds of 
alcohol problems receive any attention 
at all. It is becoming increasingly 
clear that many of these implications 
are restrictive in nature, thereby 
hindering innovation and perhaps 
impeding the development of more 
adequate and comprehensive services. 

Within the confines of this article, 
it is not possible to consider all of 
the issues and evidence relevant to 
changing concepts of alcohol prob
lems. Thus, we will restrict our pre
sent discussion to a topic of intense 
controversy - the reversibility of 
drinking problems. The essential 
question is: should the alternative to 
abstinence - i.e. controlled drinking 
- be a legitimate treatment objective 
for some alcohol dependent individ
uals, or is abstinence to be considered 
the only appropriate treatment goal 
for all individuals with alcohol 
problems? 

TIIE ACCUMULATING EVIDENCE 
There has been a marked hesitancy 

in the field of alcoholism research to 
accept evidence which is not con
sistent with generally accepted, al
though unsupported, theoretical posi
tions. As a result of such rigid 
adherence to theoretical positions, 
many relevant subject areas with re
spect to the treatment of alcohol de
pendence and evaluating treatment 
outcome have been seriously ne
glected. One of the most neglected is
sues involves reports of resumed non-
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problematic drinking by persons 
previously identified as alcoholic. 

Before considering these studies, we 
should recall that much of Jellinek's 
rationale for abstinence as the sole 
treatment goal for gamma and delta 
alcoholics was based on his hypothesis 
that such persons had reached a stage 
in their development of alcoholism 
whereby the drinking of a small 
amount of alcohol - i.e. that con
tained in one or two drinks - would 
initiate a physiological dependence on 
alcohol which would result in with
drawal symptoms unless further al
cohol was consumed. Fully aware that 
his hypothesis was derived from the 
retrospective self-reports of recovered 
alcoholics, many of whom were long
standing members of Alcoholics 
Anonymous, Jellinek cautioned against 
inferring scientific facts from these 
reports, stating: "As I have said be
fore, Alcoholics Anonymous have 
naturally created the picture of alco
holism in their own image." Our con
sideration of these issues is not meant 
to either derogate the fellowship of 
Alcoholics Anonymous or to persuade 
members to disaffiliate. 

Numerous studies have recently 
demonstrated that there is no scien
tific support for Jellinek's hypothesis 
that physiological loss of control (i.e. 
the development of physical de
pendence) occurs as the result of an 
alcoholic consuming si°mply one or two 
drinks. While more than a dozen ex
perimental studies are in basic agree
ment that no mechanism of physical 
dependence is triggered by the initial 
few · drinks an alcoholic consumes, 
space limits our consideration to only 
two of these studies. 

In one study, K. B. Engle and T. K. 
Williams performed a direct test of 
the loss of control hypothesis by 
examining the effects of one ounce of 
vodka on 40 hospitalized gamma alco-
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holies. For four consecutive days, the 
subjects completed a daily question
naire rating their desire to drink. 
They were also routinely given a 
strongly flavored vitamin mixture to 
drink each morning. On the fifth day 
of testing, half (20) of the subjects 
were randomly assigned to receive one 
ounce of vodka disguised in their 
vitamin mixture, and the remaining 
half (20) received only the vitamin 
mixture. Then, a random half (10) 
of the subjects in each of the above 
groups were told that they had re
ceived a solution containing one 
ounce of vodka, while the remaining 
subjects were not so instructed. On 
this day, all subjects were also given 
an opportunity to request an addi
tional drink if they developed a strong 
desire to drink. Interestingly, the only 
subject who requested an additional 
drink was in the group of subjects who 
had received the non-alcohol solution 
but were told they had been given an 
ounce of vodka. Engle and Williams 
concluded that: "No evidence was 
found for a physiological relation be
tween one drink of alcohol and an in
creased desire for alcohol in the 
alcoholic." 

Finally, while no evidence has been 
found for the establishment of phy
sical dependence on alcohol by an al
coholic who consumes a small amount 
of alcohol, we should not ignore the 
probability that for many alcoholics 
there might exist powerfully felt psy
chological needs for additional alcohol 
after consuming the first drink. Treat
ment implications resulting from such 
a formulation, however, are consider
ably different than those suggested 
by a hypothesis of physical depend
ence triggered by a small amount of 
alcohol. 

The second study is important be
cause it relates to a suggested re-

(Continued on page 8) 
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c) ~ 
~ G 
~ soum CAROLINA . ci 
~ COUNI'Y COMMISSIONS ~ 
~ ON ALCOHOL AND DRUG ABUSE i 
c) ~ 

~ ~ 
ABBEVILLE BERKELEY 

Jack Fontana, Director 
Abbeville County Commission on 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
200 Ellis A venue 
Old Abbeville Hospital 
Abbeville, South Carolina 29630 
Phone: 459-5943 

AIKEN 
Scott McPherson, Director 
Aiken County Commission on 

Alcoholism and Drug Problems 
610 Cherokee Drive 
North Augusta, South Carolina 29841 
Phone: 279-1999 

ANDERSON 
Doyle W. Kay, Director 
Anderson County Commission on 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
Post Office Box 1656 
Anderson, South Carolina 29621 
Phone: 225-1468 

BAMBERG 
Tom Boland, Director 
Tri-County Commission on Alcohol 

and Drug Abuse 
Post Office Box 1365 
Orangeburg, South Carolina 29115 
Phone: 536-4900 

BARNWELL 
Cheryl Perry, Director 
Barnwell County Commission on 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
Post Office Box 1CJ42 
Barnwell, South Carolina 29812 
Phone: 259-5900 

BEAUFORT 
William R. Von Harten, Director 
Beaufort County Commission on 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
Post Office Box 311 
Beaufort, South Carolina 29902 
Phone: 524-0600 
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Ernest Kennedy, Director 
Berkeley County Commission on 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
Post Office Box 884 
Moncks, Corner, South Carolina 

29461 
Phone: 899-7711 

CALHOUN 
Tom Boland, Director 
Tri-County Commission on Alcohol 

and Drug Abuse 
Post Office Box 1365 
Orangeburg, South Carolina 29115 
Phone: 536-4900 

CHARLESTON 
Pat Sutker, Director 
Charleston County Substance Abuse 

Commission 
27 Courtenay Drive 
Charleston, South Carolina 29403 
Phone: 723-7415 

' CHEROKEE 
Don Francis, Director 
Cherokee County Commission on 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
Post Office Box 216 
Gaffney, South Carolina 29340 
Phone: 489-0247 

CHESTER 
John F. Roper, Director 
C)1ester County Commission on 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
Post Office Box 636 
Chester, South Carolina 29379 
Phone: 377-8111 

CHESTERFIELD 
James Franklin, Director 
Chesterfield-Marlboro County Com

mission on Alcohol and Drug 
Abuse 

121 Kershaw Street 
Cheraw, South Carolina 29520 
Phone: 537-9378 
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CIARENDON 
Ann Kirven, Director 
Clarendon County Commission on 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
Post Office Box 361 
Manning, South Carolina 29102 
Phone: 435-2121 

COLLETON 
Scott Bagnal, Director 
Co\leton County Commission on 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
Post Office Box 1017 
Walterboro, South Carolina 29488 
Phone: 549-2451 

DARLINGTON 
Ann H. Elvington, Director 
Darlington County Commission on 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
418 West Carolina Avenue 
Hartsville, South Carolina 29550 
Phone: 332-4156 

DILLON 
Claude Graham 
Dillon County Commission on 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
Post Office Drawer 1326 
Dillon, South Carolina 29536 
Phone: 752-7531 

DORCHESTER 
Barry G. Lines, Director 
Dorchester County Commission on 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
Post Office Box 1567 
Summerville, South Carolina 29483 
Phone: 871-2090 

EDGEFIELD 
Wayne Carpenter, Director 
Edgefield County Commission on 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
Post Office Box 469 
Edgefield, South Carolina 29824 
Phone: 637-5256 

FAIRFIELD 
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Weldon C. Bonds 
Fairfield Substance Abuse 

Commission 
Post Office Box 388 
WinnsbQro, South Carolina 29180 
Phone: 635-2335 

FLORENCE 
Charles L. Young, Director 
Florence County Alcohol and Drug 

Abuse Commission 
Post Office Box 4881 
Florence, South Carolina 29501 
Phone: 665-9349 

GEORGETOWN 
Sharon Wood, Director 
Georgetown County Commission on 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
1301 Church Street 
Georgetown, South Carolina 29440 
Phone: 546-6081 

GREENVILLE 
James C. Haynes, Director 
Greenville County Commission on 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
Insurance Building, Room 703 
Greenville, South Carolina 29601 
Phone: 242-3976 

GREENWOOD 
W. C. Smith 
Greenwood County Commission on 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
Post Office Box 3071 
Greenwood, South Carolina 29646 
Phone: 229-1001 

HORRY 
John Dennison 
Horry County Commission on 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
Post Office Box 136 
Conway, South Carolina 29526 
Phone: 248-6291 

KERSHAW 
Bill Higgins, Director 
Kershaw County Commission on 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
Post Office Box 416 
Camden, South Carolina 29902 
Phone: 432-6902 

LANCASTER 
William A. Putnam, Director 
Lancaster County Commission on 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
Post Office Box ll IO 
Lancaster, South Carolina 29220 
Phone: 285-6912 
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LAURENS 
Luther Mundy, Director 
Laurens County Commission on 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
Post Office Box 843 
Laurens, South Carolina 29360 
Phone: 984-2024 

LEXINGTON 
H. L. Roy Jones, Director 
Mid-Carolina Council on Alcoholism 
2215 Devine Street 
Columbia, South Carolina 29205 
Phone: 771-7080 

MARION 
Terry O'Connor, Director 
Marion County Commission on 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
Post Office Box 269 
Marion, South Carolina 29571 
Phone: 423-5610 

MARLBORO 
James Franklin, Director 
Chesterfield-Marlboro County Com

mission on Alcohol and Drug 
Abuse 

121 Kershaw Street 
Cheraw, South Carolina 29520 
Phone: 537-9378 

McCORMICK 
Curtis Baggett, Director 
McCormick County Commission on 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
Post Office Box 657 
McCormick, South Carolina 29835 
Phone: 465-7345 

NEWBERRY 
Ken Riebe, Director 
Newberry County Commission on 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
Post Office Box 738 
Newberry, South Carolina 29108 
Phone: 276-5690 

OCONEE 
Larry Abernathy, Director 
Oconee County Commission on 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
Post Office Box 189 
Walhalla, South Carolina 29691 
Phone: 638-3976 

ORANGEBURG 
Tom Boland, Director 
Tri-County Commission on Alcohol 
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and Drug Abuse 
Post Office Box 1365 
Orangeburg, South Carolina 29115 
Phone: 536-4900 

PICKENS 
Willette Dewsnap, Director 
Pickens County Commission on 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
Post Office Box 188 
Pickens, South Carolina 29671 
Phone: 878-4107 

RICHLAND 
Richland County Council 
Scott Barnes, Substance Abuse 

Coordinator 
2020 Hampton Street 
Post Office Box 4069 
Columbia, South Carolina 29240 
Phone: 252-9506 

SALUDA 
George Frontis Hawkins, Director 
Saluda County Commission on 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
303 West Butler Street 
Saluda, South Carolina 29138 
Phone: 445-2968 

SPARTANBURG 
Don Francis, Director 
Spartanburg Commission on Alcohol 

and Drug Abuse 
254 West Main Street 
Spartanburg, South Carolina 29301 
Phone: 582-7588 

SUMI'ER 
Franklin L. Johnson, Director 
Sumter County Commission on 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
Post Office Box 39 
Sumter, South Carolina 29150 
Phone: 775-6815 

UNION 
John F. Roper, Director 
Union County Commission on 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
Post Office Box 844 
Union, South Carolina 29379 
Phone: 427-1241 

WILLIAMSBURG 
John B. Wates, Jr., Director 
Williamsburg County Commission 

on Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
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Post Office Box 506 
Kingstree, South Carolina 29556 
Phone: 354-9113 

YORK 
Terry J . Rodgers, Director 
York County Council on Alcohol 

and Drug Abuse 
Box 836, CSS 
Rock Hill , South Carolina 29730 
Phone: 325-4119 

S.C.C.A.D.A. REGIONAL OFFICES 
Robert C. Hopper, Project 

Administrator 
South Carolina Commission on 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
Coastal Plains Region 
Post Office Box 6022, Myers Branch 
Charleston, South Carolina 29405 
Phone: 723-2574 

Randy Crowder, Director 
Appalachian Alcohol and Drug 

Abuse Project 
Post Office Box 6653, Station B 
Greenville, South Carolina 29606 
Phone: 244-8576 

Marijuana Update! 
Five states, Oregon, Maine, Alaska, 

Ca lifornia and Colorado have reduced 
the penalties for simple possession 
and use of marijuana. Alaska, follow
ing Oregon's lead, was the second 
state to "decriminalize" the drug. 
Additionally, the Alaskan Supreme 
Court ruled recently that possession 
of marijuana by adults at home for 
personal use was constitutionally pro
tected by the right of privacy. 

The Maine law becomes effective 
March I, 1976. It calls for a maximum 
civil fine of not more than $200 for 
possessing up to one and a half ounces 
of marijuana. Misdemeanor penalties 
apply to possessing or transferring 
amounts in excess of that amount. 

The Colorado law became effective 
on July I. It provides for a maximum 
fine of $100 for "non-public" posses
sion of up to one ounce and a maxi
mum fine 'of $100 for "public display 
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or consumption,'' however "public 
display or consumption" would also 
subject the offender to the process of 
arrest and a possible jail term of up 
to fifteen days. Possession of amounts 
in excess of one ounce remains a mis
demeanor with a maximum twelve 
month jail sentence and / or a $500 
fine. 

California marijuana laws, among 
the harshest in the nation, will change 
dramatically on January I, 1976. On 
that date possession of one ounce or 
less becomes a misdemeanor, subject 
to a maximum fine of $100. Traffic
type citations would be issued, and 
arrest and conviction records would 
be automatically purged after two 
years. 

The tough New York Law, on the 
other hand, has been upheld by the 
New York Court of Appeals. In af
firming eight life sentences imposed 
under the Rockefeller law, the Court 
of Appeals ruled unanimously that 
the New York legislature which passed 
the law could reasonably have decided 
that drug trafficking leads to other 
violent crimes subject to severe 
penalties. 

"As sellers," the court said, the 
defendants whose convictions were 
upheld "cannot disclaim their roles in 
the scourge of drug distribution. The 
legislature might reasonably deem 
the threat posed to society by each of 
these defendants a grave one indeed." 

The court pointed out that rehabili
tation is not the only purpose of 
criminal penalties. "Faced with what 
it found to be a high recidivism rate 
in drug-related crimes, an inadequate 
response to less-severe punishment, 
and an insidiously growing drug 
abuse problem, the legislature could 
reasonably shift the emphasis to the 
other penological purposes, namely 
isolation and deterrence." 
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J . FR EQUENC Y O F ISSUE 3A.. ANNUAL SUBSCRIPTION PRICE 

Bi -mon thlv 
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D. Ceth Mason, Jr., Charleston, 
Chairman 

Roswell N. Beck, M.D., Florence 
Jesse M. Corbett, Cayce 

Joe Henry King, M.D., Manning 
James C. McDuffie, Sumter 

Donald G. McLeese, Columbia 
Larry D. Milne, Ph.D., Cayce 

Harold W. Moody, M.D., Spartanburg 
Sol Neidich, M.D., Beaufort 

George H. Orvin, M.D., Charleston 
Fred D. West, Jr., Abbeville 

William J. McCord, Director 


